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Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:32 p.m.

Chairman Vick welcomed the audience and Committee members to the first
Committee meeting of the 2021 Legislative Session. Some of the members are
new to the Committee, and because of that, he asked each member to relate a
few remarks about themselves.

Page Hana Pfeiffer was also introduced by Chairman Vick. Ms. Pfeiffer is a
senior at Minico High School and is involved in the student council. She spoke
about her involvement in local activities, as well as 4-H activities, which include
swine, waterfowl, leadership, and in anticipation of 40,000 honeybees. Ms.
Pfeiffer plans to attend the College of Idaho and major in Political Economy.

Senator Patrick presented RS 28222, Relating to Water Districts. This
amendment clarifies that when water is diverted and assessed in one water
district but is conveyed and rediverted in a second water district, the second
district may levy a fee instead of an assessment for that water. Any authorized
fees that are levied are not considered to be a part of a water user's voting
credentials in the second water district.

Senator Bair moved to send RS 28222 to print. Senator Heider seconded the
motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Johnson.

Vice Chairman Johnson introduced Colby Cameron, Bureau Chief for
Regulatory and Legislative Affairs, Idaho Division of Financial Management, who,
via Zoom, provided an overview of the rules. Mr. Cameron explained how to
use the Legislature web page to access the administrative rules and the links to
specific House and Senate Committees. Vice Chairman Johnson thanked Mr.
Cameron for the review of the rules.

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking - Adoption of Pending Fee Rule. Anna
Canning, Management Services Administrator, Idaho Department of Parks

and Recreation (IDPR), presented Docket No. 26-0000-2000F. Ms. Canning
reviewed the existing rules and stated there was one exception. She said in
anticipation of future changes to Idaho Code raising the fee for the Idaho State
Parks Passport, IDPR seeks a corresponding raise on the fee cap for the annual
motor vehicle entrance fee from $40 to $80.
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Senator Stennett moved to approve Docket No. 26-0000-2000F. Senator
Heider seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote. An inquiry was
made as to the House Resources and Conservation vote on this docket and Ms.
Canning replied the Committee was in favor of it.

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking - Adoption of Pending Rule. Dawn Hall, Section
Chief, Idaho Division of Occupational and Professional Licenses, presented
Docket No. 24-3501-2000. Ms. Hall stated there are no changes to the pending
rule and it is being adopted as originally proposed. These rules are necessary
for the agency to carry out its statutory duties and to protect the public health,
safety, and welfare and conservation of wildlife and range resources — in the
State of Idaho.

Joan Callahan testified in support of this docket.

Senator Heider moved to approve Docket No. 24-3501-2000. Senator Patrick
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking - Adoption of Pending Fee Rule. Jennifer
Okerlund, Director, Idaho Forest Products Commission, presented Docket No.
15-0300-2000F. Ms. Okerlund indicated there are no changes to the pending fee
rule and it is being adopted as originally proposed.

Senator Guthrie moved to approve Docket No. 15-0300-2000F. Senator Bair
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Johnson passed the gavel to Chairman Vick.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Vick adjourned the
meeting at 2:20 p.m.

Senator Vick
Chair

Juanita Budell
Secretary
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Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m.

Relating to Fish and Game which provides ten days' notice of the time, place, and
purpose of IDFG Commission's meetings. Senator Heider presented RS 28208
and stated that constituents have told him there is a breakdown of communication
regarding the time and place of the Commission's meetings and he said he would
like for that issue to be resolved.

Vice Chairman Johnson moved that RS 28208 be sent to print. Senator
Burtenshaw seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Relating to Liability of Landowners and amends certain definitions under the
Recreational Trespass statutes. Senator Harris presented RS 28223. He stated
that it was brought by the Idaho Water Users Association and proposes to amend
Idaho Code § 36-1604 and mainly deals with definitions. It amends definitions to
include water facilities, parks, and campgrounds. It also clarifies property held
by an owner and clarifies recreational activities to include traveling across land
owned by others for the purpose of recreating. Senator Harris supported these
amendments and recommended the RS be sent to print.

Senator Patrick moved that RS 28223 be sent to print. Senator Bair seconded
the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Johnson.

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking — Adoption of Pending Fee Rules. Scott
Phillips, Policy and Communications Chief. Idaho Department of Lands (IDL),
presented Docket No. 20-0000-2000F. This is the omnibus reauthorization of
existing fee rules, of which there are 16. Fifteen of the rules have been previously
reviewed and approved, with only one chapter that was amended. It pertains to
mined land reclamation.
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Mr. Phillips said that IDL is responsible for providing regulatory oversight of
mining activities on state, federal, and private lands. Following publication of the
proposed rules, IDL received three oral comments and seven written comments
received from stakeholders. Edits were made by IDL to the proposed rule based on
the comments. The fees reflect cost recovery for the department's administrative
costs associated with the review and approval of new plans and amended existing
plans that are reviewed within the required five-year period. Mr. Phillips indicated
that this rule has been improved due to the extensive and inclusive process and
asked for its approval.

Senator Stennett inquired about the strikeout of "ldaho Department of
Environmental Quality" and insertion of "DEQ" on page 2, 04.a of document 1. Mr.
Phillips responded by saying that within the good spirit of reducing the volume of
rules, they attempted to keep things as short as possible.

Vice Chairman Johnson asked for an explanation of the fees and the amount

of money involved. Mr. Phillips said with the fees authorized by H 141 for
reclamation plans, IDL conducted an analysis of Western states that also produced
minerals and looked at some of the ranges of fees charged. By comparison to the
other Western states, ldaho falls more or less into the middle of the pack, he said.

Vice Chairman Johnson then inquired as to how this rule change affects any
current or ongoing mining projects in Idaho. Mr. Phillips asked to defer that
question to Mick Thomas, Division Administrator, Minerals, Public Trust, Oil and
Gas Program at the ldaho Department of Lands. Mr. Thomas stated that the rule
changes are not retroactive. Vice Chairman Johnson then inquired about some
proposed changes to the sanitation process. The response was that they would
fall under the rule of the new sanitization plan.

Ben Davenport, Executive Director, Idaho Mining Association, said they are
supportive of the rule changes and hope to see them go forward. Regarding the
question about sanitation, it is not in this rule, but is one that you will see from
DEQ. Mr. Davenport said the regulations are much more modern, usable, and
more protective of the environment.

Senator Bair moved to approve Docket No. 20-0000-2000F. Senator Heider
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Rules Governing Licensing. Ed Schriever, Director, Idaho Department of Fish
and Game (IDFG), presented Docket No. 13-0104-2101. Mr. Schriever said the
2020 Legislative Session approved rulemaking that provided the IDFG Commission
(Commission) the authority to manage nonresident hunter participation in
previously uncapped elk and deer hunts to not less than 10 percent of the total
number of hunters based on the most recent five-year average. Acting on that
authority, the Commission adopted new guidelines to set nonresident tag limits for
all previously uncapped general elk and deer hunts to address hunter congestion
and crowding. Remaining balances in the deer and elk oulffitter set-aside allowed
the Commission to allocate nearly 100 percent of the outfitter reported use for
deer to newly limited hunt units but only 59 percent of the high reported use for
elk to newly limited hunt zones.

Mr. Schriever stated the temporary rulemaking is appropriate as it provides the
Commission flexibility to increase the outfitter tag allocation in previously uncapped
elk zones, allowing the Commission to consider allocating additional tags to
accommodate 100 percent of reported historical outfitter use for elk. Director
Schriever said this temporary rule does not impose new fees or charges, and it
balances outfitter industry and local economic interests.
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Mr. Schriever presented a flow chart listing the number of statewide nonresident
elk tag quotas and reviewed the distribution of them. He stated it is one of the more
confusing aspects of the fish and game business, as it relates to nonresidents.

Senator Patrick inquired as to how often a game count is conducted. Mr.
Schriever responded that the Commission tries to determine a population estimate
by zone every five years.

Senator Stennett moved to approve Docket No. 13-0104-2101. Senator Bair
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Johnson passed the gavel to Chairman Vick.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Vick adjourned the
meeting at 2:10 p.m.

Senator Vick
Chair

Juanita Budell
Secretary
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Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m.

Chairman Vick welcomed Dr. Dennis Becker, Ph.D., Dean and Professor of
Natural Resource Policy, University of Idaho (U of I). Dr. Becker then introduced
David New, Chairperson, Chapter of Snake River Society of American Foresters
(SAF). Mr. New said SAF was founded over 100 years ago and has partnered with
Forestry Day at the Legislature for over 20 years. They presented the Committee
with items made from wood. Mr. New said the presentation will be about the
importance of mass timber and mass timber manufacturing and construction to
Idaho. He then introduced Heather Strong, Professional Engineer and Senior
Director, WoodWorks, who gave a slide presentation.

Ms. Strong said WoodWorks is a nonprofit organization made up of architects and
engineers who educate the design and construction community on utilizing wood
for commercial and multifamily construction. WoodWorks performs this service free
of charge due to their funding partners. Some of the major funding partners are:
Softwood Lumber Board, United States Department of Agriculture, Forest Service,
Innovation Investment, and other wood manufacturers.

Ms. Strong's presentation was "The Mass Timber Revolution, Modern Products,
and Systems." She described each process which included:

* glue-laminated timber;

» cross-laminated timber;

* veneer-based, cross-laminated timber;
« dowel-laminated timber; and

* nail-laminated timber

Ms. Strong showed slides of several buildings constructed with mass timber. As of
September 2020, there were 445 built or projects under construction using mass
timber . Adding that number of projects to the current number of projects under
design, the total is 979. Ms. Strong stated that mass timber can help alleviate
housing demands caused by Idaho's growing population with urban infill projects.
A feasibility study was done on a 12-story tower in Seattle, Washington, and a
side-by-side comparison of mass timber versus post-tension concrete. It was found
there would be a five-month savings in the schedule of construction.
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Mr. Becker continued the presentation showing the progress on the Idaho Central
Credit Union Arena at the U of I. The building was made possible by generous
contributions of donors, student activity fees, as well as the forest products industry
in Idaho. Douglas fir was harvested from the surrounding land, working with student
logging crews in Orofino, Idaho, to transport the logs to the Idaho Forest Group's
Lewiston Mill and Bennett Lumber Products Inc. in Princeton. The logs were then
processed and sent to Salmon and Homedale for lamination. Glue-laminated
beams were constructed in British Columbia and assembled on site by Structure
Craft and Hoffman Construction employees, many of whom are Idaho residents.

Mr. Becker said the ICCU Arena is an Idaho product made by Idahoans with
sustainable, harvested wood by the U of I. He indicated that for every 1 million
board feet of timber harvested in Idaho, 24 direct and indirect jobs are created. Mr.
Becker said the more Idahoans can do to promote mass timber construction, the
more it will help Idaho's economy. Mr. Becker indicated the College of Natural
Resources at the U of | is working with the sustainable forest industry to tell its story
and promote the benefits of mass timber.

Senator Bair inquired as to how wood compares on a cost-per-square-foot basis
with metal or concrete. Mr. Becker yielded that inquiry to Ms. Strong. Ms. Strong
replied that sometimes a construction company doesn't have the extra cost of
finishes with wood, depending on the application. Senator Bair then asked how
fire protection compared with concrete or steel buildings. Ms. Strong said there is
no extra cost.

Senator Guthrie noted his involvement in building over 45 years and said the
industry has made remarkable advancements. He applauded the technology and
the commitment to making products better.

Senator Patrick asked about roofs and ceilings, and if other materials are used
rather than wood. Ms. Strong said WoodWorks encourages businesses using a
mass timber product to contact heating, ventilating, air conditioning and plumbing
trades early, so if the design leaves the ceiling exposed, it is well thought out.
Senator Patrick inquired about the exterior of roofs. Ms. Strong said the wood
has to be protected and that is done through waterproofing.

Senator Stennett asked whether manufacturers can keep continuity of a uniformed
pattern or if they must deal with what Mother Nature gave them. Ms. Strong replied
WoodWorks embraces the nature of the wood and also, when choosing a mass
timber manufacturer, explores what type of wood the manufacturer has.

John Riling, Chair, Intermountain SAF, said in conclusion, he sees a lot of
challenges in the future, but also a lot of opportunities. Projects like those taking
place at the U of | demonstrate the benefits of Idahoans working together and
utilizing Idaho's resources. Embracing the use of sustainable harvested timber is
healthy for Idaho and our planet, Mr. Riling said.

Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Johnson.

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking — Adoption of Pending Fee Rule. Vice
Chairman Johnson called on Paul Kline, Deputy Director, Programs and Policy,
Idaho Department of Fish and Game (IDFG), to present this docket.
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fees charged include fees for hunter, archery, and trapper education classes; and
bonding fees for large commercial wildlife facilities. He reminded the Committee
that IDFG fees for sport licenses, game tags, and sport permits are set by the
Legislature in statute and are not in these rules. Omnibus fee rule language before
the Committee is unchanged from language previously reviewed by the Legislature.
No changes to text or fee amounts were made.

Senator Guthrie moved to approve Docket No. 13-0000-2000F. Senator Bair
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Rules Governing Licensing. Mr. Kline stated this rulemaking addresses moving
controlled hunt tagging application periods for the Landowner Appreciation Program
(LAP) to an earlier time in the year (May 15 versus June 15) to provide landowners
with adequate notification of draw results for hunts beginning in August. It will also
provide the ldaho Fish and Game Commission (Commission) the authority to limit
the number of deer and elk tags made available annually to nonresident Disabled
Veterans (DAV) at nonresident DAV prices. This rulemaking is an integral part of the
Commission's strategy to manage nonresident hunter numbers to address hunter
congestion. The Commission adopted temporary language to limit the number of
nonresident DAV deer and elk tags to 500 and 300 at its July 23, 2020, meeting.

During the 21-day comment period, the IDFG received 482 responses regarding
the proposal to change the application period for the LAP-controlled hunt tags and
1,121 responses regarding the proposal to provide IDFG the authority to limit the
number of deer and elk tags made available annually to nonresident DAVs.

Senator Stennett asked what kinds of constraints and time limitations the
landowners are facing that having an additional month would help. Mr. Kline
responded that staff needed time to verify information on the application. Senator
Stennett then inquired about the general theme of the comments received. Mr.
Kline indicated that 87 percent supported the rulemaking, while 13 percent
opposed it. Those opposing the rulemaking said they didn't like the LAP for the
most part and may not be eligible for the program. Senator Stennett asked about
the respondents for nonresident DAVs. Mr. Kline said over 1,000 responded.
Sixty-eight percent supported the rulemaking and 34 percent of DAVs said they
opposed it. Of the 1,000 respondents, 764 were residents of Idaho. The nature of
the comments concerned overcrowding and hunt congestion.

Senator Patrick said he had written the legislation allowing DAVs to have hunting
rights that don't conflict with the code passed a few years ago. Mr. Kline deferred
the question to Mr. Schriever, the IDFG Director. Mr. Schriever responded by
saying it does nothing to change the previous legislation that was passed but limits
the number of tags. Idaho is one of the two Western states that offers discounted
deer and elk tags.

Benn Brocksome, Idaho Sportsmen, said they support Docket No. 13-0104-2002
and appreciated the time and attention given to them.

Senator Guthrie moved to approve Docket No. 13-0104-2002. Senator
Burtenshaw seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Johnson passed the gavel to Chairman Vick.

Rules Governing the Taking of Big Game Animals. Mr. Kline said this
rulemaking establishes a one-year waiting period for controlled pronghorn hunters
whose applications are approved to be consistent with current rule language

that requires a one-year waiting period for antlered deer and elk controlled hunt
applicants.
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During the 21-day comment period, the IDFG received 849 responses regarding
the proposal via online submission. An in-person comment period was provided at
the quarterly meeting of the Commission.

Senator Stennett asked for an example of a controlled hunt that has an unlimited
number of tags. Mr. Kline said that in the Proclamation Pamphlet, controlled hunts
are listed with 27 hunts with any weapon, 11 that are limited to archery and 8 that
are short range, such as muzzleloaders. Of the archery-controlled hunts, four of
those are unlimited. Senator Stennett inquired as to how many pronghorns an
individual can harvest in the unlimited controlled hunt. Mr. Kline replied that one
tag can allow a hunter to harvest one pronghorn.

Senator Patrick inquired as to why some people cannot get permits to hunt in
an archery controlled hunt. Mr. Kline said the application was possibly filled out
incorrectly, but he would look into it.

Senator Heider moved to approve Docket No. 13-0108-2001. Senator Guthrie
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Rules Governing the Taking of Game Birds. Mr. Kline said this rulemaking
establishes consistent requirements for the use of game bird tags authorized by
code, and establishes mandatory check and reporting requirements for swan.
Game bird tags are currently authorized for turkey, crane, swan, and could
encompass grouse or other species if game bird tags are authorized in the future.
This rulemaking will authorize the Commission to designate two special waterfowl
hunting days for veterans and active military personnel. It will also authorize the
Commission to delay the opening date for pheasant season for all nonresident
license holders. This was a citizen petition request by residents of Franklin and
Oneida Counties.

During the 21-day public comment period, of the 365 responses received regarding
the proposal to establish consistent requirements for the use of game bird tags and
for the mandatory check requirements for swan, 87 percent supported that particular
rulemaking. There were 485 responses regarding the proposal to designate the
special two-day waterfowl hunting opportunity for veterans and active military
personnel. Eighty-one percent of respondents supported that rule. Responses
numbered 480 regarding the proposal to delay the opening date for pheasant
season for all nonresident license holders, and 440 respondents weighed in
regarding the proposal to simplify the IDFG game tag framework for hunting turkey.

Chairman Vick asked how many of the respondents who commented on the
delaying of the opening date of pheasant season were Idaho residents. Mr. Kline
reported that the majority were Idaho residents. Chairman Vick then asked if there
were other staggered opening dates besides the ones for pheasant hunting. Mr.
Kline said he did not think there were any others.

Senator Heider inquired as to how long IDFG has been having special waterfowl
hunting days for military members and veterans. Mr. Kline said this is the first
implementation of this program but the IDFG has held such special hunting for
many years for youth hunters.

Senator Heider moved to approve Docket No. 13-0109-2002. Senator
Burtenshaw seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.
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13-0116-2002 Furbearing Animals. Mr. Kline said this rulemaking will establish additional
restrictions on the use of body-grip traps. It will also simplify language associated
with the use of bait for trapping furbearing, predatory, and unprotected animals, and
make allowances for wolf trapping consistent. Proposed rulemaking language
acknowledges statutory restrictions related to the use of game parts for trapping
furbearing animals.

During the 21-day comment period, the IDFG received via online submission
539 responses regarding the proposal to establish additional restrictions on use
of body-grip traps, and 393 responses regarding the proposal to simplify rules
associated with use of bait for trapping furbearing predatory and unprotected
animals.

DISCUSSION: Senator Stennett asked how a body-grip trap that is only 7 inches wide actually
works and if that is prohibited now or just specifies a size of gap in the trap. Mr.
Kline said traps with larger openings trap larger animals, such as wolves, and traps
with smaller openings trap smaller furbearing animals.

Senator Stennett said no bait or lures are to be placed within 30 feet of a trap
and inquired if there were any changes to related rules. Mr. Kline indicated that
the trapping language will be reviewed and perhaps consolidated for consistency
purposes.

Chairman Vick announced that due to time constraints, the discussion of Docket
No. 13-0116-2002 will continue at the next meeting.

ADJOURN: There being no further business at this time, Chairman Vick adjourned the meeting
at 3 p.m.

Senator Vick Juanita Budell

Chair Secretary
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Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m.

Chairman Vick welcomed the three gubernatorial appointees to the Idaho Fish
and Game (IDFG) Commission and asked that they respond as to why they
would like to become a Commissioner.

First to speak was Don Ebert of Weippe, Idaho. Mr. Ebert said he has lived in
Clearwater County for 59 years and has dedicated much of his life to public
service. Mr. Ebert served for 16 years as a County Commissioner, for 10 years
as a Joint School District 171 Trustee member, Weippe City Councilman, a
member of the Clearwater County Free Library District, and the Clearwater
Basin Collaborative. He attended Lewis-Clark State College and graduated
with a business administration degree.

Mr. Ebert stated that he grew up hunting, not for trophies, but for food and with
that background, he feels he can contribute his experiences and knowledge for
the benefit of the Commission.

Vice Chairman Johnson said he has known Mr. Ebert for several years and
has had the opportunity to work with him on different issues. He is a committed
individual and has served the residents of his part of the state faithfully the
Senator said. Vice Chairman Johnson indicated that Mr. Ebert would make a
positive contribution to the Commission and appreciates that he has stepped
forward.

Senator Heider inquired about the game in the Clearwater area and the
sportsmen. Mr. Ebert replied the elk seem plentiful, living in the wheat fields. As
for the sportsmen, they seem to view the IDFG favorably; however, there are
some who receive misinformation. Mr. Ebert sees his role as a listener who
should take their concerns seriously.

Senator Patrick asked about depredation and wanted to know Mr. Ebert's
opinion regarding it. Mr. Ebert said depredation is a big challenge and
sometimes the elk are in the wrong place and a lot of claims have been paid.
He wants to hear reports from the IDFG as to how well the program is working
and measure its effectiveness.



Chairman Vick said he noted that Mr. Ebert did not belong to any sportsmen's
groups. Mr. Ebert said he hadn't felt the need to join as he hunts on his own
property. However, he does support them and their causes. Chairman Vick
then asked about his favorite sportsman activity. Mr. Ebert replied that he
enjoys sitting and watching wildlife in their natural surroundings and wishes
everyone could have that experience.

Chairman Vick called on Gregory Cameron of Rupert, Idaho, to tell the
Committee why he would like to be reappointed to the position of Commissioner.
Mr. Cameron said he has enjoyed serving as a Commissioner the past four
years and would like to continue. His father and grandfathers introduced him to
archery hunting and fly-fishing, and he has passed that on to his children and
grandchildren. Mr. Cameron stated that his goal is to keep Idaho like it has
been so that future generations can enjoy it.

Senator Heider posed two questions to Mr. Cameron. 1) How often does he
communicate with the sportsmen in his area as to what the Commission is doing
and 2) What is going on relative to the hunting and fishing opportunities in
Southern Idaho. Mr. Cameron said he talks to anyone that calls him and he
tries to help them with their concerns. Also, he attends public meetings, IDFG
meetings, and landowner meetings.

Senator Stennett commended Mr. Cameron for the great job he is doing in her
district and said she appreciates his availability. She then discussed trapping
and the need for more education regarding it. With places like the Boise
Foothills, Sun Valley, and McCall experiencing massive multiuse development
growth, Senator Stennett is afraid someone will get hurt and there will be
lawsuits which the state or the IDFG Commission does not need.

Senator Stennett related an incident regarding her dog being caught in a

trap next to a trail on which they were walking. The trap was anchored in the
frozen ground and there were no markings or identification as to whom the trap
belonged. After several hours of agony, two men helped retrieve the dog from
the trap. Senator Stennett provided the Committee with a detailed report of the
incident, saying she hoped that it would bring attention to what can happen
when traps are not the proper size or properly placed.

Mr. Cameron agreed that the IDFG Commission could do a better job
of educating the public. The Committee discussed signage, as well as
consequences for trappers not obeying the law.

Senator Burtenshaw asked for an explanation of being a Commissioner as a
"dream job." Mr. Cameron said he has a passion for wildlife and sportsmen
activities. There is nothing else he would rather do than to work with the public
regarding hunting and fishing, Mr. Cameron said.

Chairman Vick addressed the depredation problem and inquired as to how it
could be improved. Mr. Cameron said the Commission works on depredation
problems continually and every depredation issue is different. A lot of money
has been put into the program and it can always be improved, he said. Several
years ago, there was a big problem in the Bellevue area and fences were
installed around the haystacks. When the elk couldn't get to the hay, they moved
on and spent the winter elsewhere.

SENATE RESOURCES & ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE
Wednesday, January 27, 2021—Minutes—Page 2



PASSED THE
GAVEL:

DOCKET NO.
13-0116-2002

Chairman Vick called on Ron Davies of Clayton, Idaho, to tell the Committee
why he wants to serve on the IDFG Commission. Mr. Davies said he served
as the Pocatello Fire Department Battalion Chief and was president of the
Professional Fire Fighters of ldaho. He has a successful track record of leading
different organizations for getting people to work together as a team and focus
on a common goal. Mr. Davies indicated in his biography that he is poised and
confident under pressure and able to make good decisions in adverse conditions.

Senator Stennett said she wanted to thank Mr. Davies as a first responder for
all the good work he has done. She is pleased that he has a passion for wanting
to live in Clayton.

Senator Patrick asked if there are better ways to control depredation than what
has been done (shooting the game). He also asked Mr. Davies about trapping.
Mr. Davies responded by saying he is trying to become educated with all the
tools that IDFG uses in the depredation problem. There is a fine line between
keeping the amount of game that all the sportsmen want and the needs of the
agricultural community, Mr. Davies said. Mr. Davies said knowledge of trapping
is his biggest weakness.

Senator Guthrie said, in the spirit of disclosure, he has known Mr. Davies
and his wife for a good number of years, and her family for his whole life. He
then asked Mr. Davies if there was an aha moment that made him want to
seek the appointment.

Mr. Davies said that after being a public servant for 26 years, he missed the
interaction with the people. He also has a passion for hunting and fishing.
Senator Guthrie then asked what skill set he might bring to the Commission.
Mr. Davies replied that the tools he would bring to the Commission would be
leadership skills.

Senator Stennett inquired as to how the public can be educated about the
diverse ways to use the landscape. Mr. Davies agreed that education is
needed, especially regarding traps. As to the increase in use by the public, he
feels the covid -19 pandemic has had an effect on it.

Senator Heider said the main responsibility of a Commissioner is to
communicate with the constituents they represent, and with the background that
Mr. Davies has, he thinks Mr. Davies will make a good Commissioner.

Chairman Vick thanked the three gubernatorial appointees for appearing before
the Committee and said he is impressed with the caliber of the gentlemen and
that voting will take place at the next meeting.

Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Johnson.

The Trapping of Predatory and Unprotected Wildlife and the Taking of
Furbearing Animals. Vice Chairman Johnson asked Paul Kline, Deputy
Director, IDFG, to briefly provide a summary regarding the discussion of Docket
No 13-0116-2002 that was held on January 25, 2021. Mr. Kline said the first
part of the rulemaking was establishing restrictions on the use of body-grip
traps, which was brought to the IDFG Commission by petition from the Idaho
Trappers Association. Part two simplifies language associated with the use of
bait for trapping furbearing predatory and unprotected wildlife. That was also
brought to the Commission by petition from the Idaho Trappers Association.
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Vice Chairman Johnson also asked for a review of the discussion relating to
body-grip traps. Mr. Kline said trappers want to restrict the size of the diameter
in traps. The purpose is to restrict the possibility of unintentional catches of
larger animals. Part of the rule that was questioned was the size of the trap's
diameter. A recommendation was made that the diameter be less than 7 inches.

Jonathan Oppenheimer, External Relations Director, Idaho Conservation
League (ICL), testified via Zoom. He said the ICL has been involved with the
development of these rules. In 2019, ICL supported the change that expanded
the set back from maintained, unpaved public trails from 5 to 10 feet. ICL had
some concerns with that and the discussion today really drives home those
continued areas of conflict with regards to traffic along recreational trails. There
is not a set back from roads, just a set back from the maintained traveled portion
of the roadway and the shoulders. Mr. Oppenheimer said he sees opportunities
to try to address some of the concerns and ongoing conflicts and looks forward
to working with IDFG and other interested stakeholders over the interim to see
if improvements can be made both for protection of trappers as well as for the
recreational public.

Senator Guthrie moved to approve Docket No. 13-0116-2002. Senator
Burtenshaw seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Johnson passed the gavel to Chairman Vick.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Vick adjourned the
meeting at 2:35 p.m.

Senator Vick
Chair

Juanita Budell
Secretary
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appointment of Mr. Don Ebert to the Idaho Fish
and Game Commission for a term commencing
June 30, 2020 and will expire June 30, 2023.
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appointment of Mr. Gregory Cameron to the
Idaho Fish and Game Commission for a term
commencing June 30, 2020 and will expire June
30, 2024.

Committee consideration of the Gubernatorial
appointment of Mr. Ronald Davies to the
Idaho Fish and Game Commission for a term
commencing October 23, 2020 and will expire
June 30, 2024.

Water districts, fees

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking - Adoption
of Pending Fee Rule
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adopted by the Board as temporary fee rules in
February 2020 and proposed revisions
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Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m.

Senator Guthrie moved to approve the Minutes of January 18, 2021. Senator
Rabe seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Senator Heider moved to approve the Minutes of January 20, 2021. Senator
Burtenshaw seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Johnson moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of
Don Ebert to the Idaho Fish and Game Commission (Commission) to the floor
with recommendation that he be confirmed by the Senate. Senator Stennett
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote. Vice Chairman
Johnson will be the floor sponsor.

Senator Stennett moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of Gregory
Cameron to the Commission to the floor with recommendation that he be
confirmed by the Senate. Senator Bair seconded the motion. The motion
carried by voice vote. Senator Anthon will be the floor sponsor.

Senator Guthrie moved to send the Gubernatorial appointment of Ron Davies
to the Commission to the floor with recommendation that he be confirmed by the
Senate. Senator Heider seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice
vote. Senator Guthrie will be the floor sponsor.

Water District Fees. Senator Patrick presented S 1005 and said when water
is diverted and assessed on one water district but is conveyed and rediverted
within a second water district, the second district may levy a fee instead of an
assessment for the water that is rediverted. Any authorized fees that are levied
are not considered assessments and are not part of a water user's credentials
for voting within the second water district.

Paul Arrington, Executive Director, Idaho Water Users Association, said
the ldaho statute allows the Idaho Department of Water Resources to divide
the state up into water districts. Each water district is then charged with the
management and administration of water within its geographic boundaries.
These actions include monitoring water; measuring water; administering it
into priority; maintaining the system; keeping records; managing employee
compensation; and, in some districts, cloud seeding.



DISCUSSION:

TESTIMONY:

DISCUSSION:

Mr. Arrington said each year the district prepares a budget of the various costs,
divides them among the water users, and that forms the assessment that the
water district is going to charge. This bill is seeking to answer who shares the
cost if water is put into one district, goes into a river, then is put into a second
district. S 1005 allows the second water district to charge a fee instead of an
assessment.

Mr. Arrington said if a fee, rather than an assessment is paid, the water users
do not have voting rights in that district. Water users only pay for the benefits
they receive, and if water is passed through one water district to get to another,
those members do not pay an assessment.

Alan Hansten, General Manager, North Side Canal Company, said they support
S 1005. He provided a map, which was projected on a screen, showing rivers
and canals distributing water to different water districts and water users. Within
District 37, North Side Canal Company has three water rights — two stock water
rights and one irrigation water right — and also oversees water through ten miles
of the Big Wood River. It has been assessed about $60,000 for administration
costs and also for cloud seeding, for which they have received no benefit.

Mr. Hansten said there was an issue about 100 years ago between North Side
Canal Company and District 37 that got dropped and hadn't been brought up
until two years ago. It was an unfair situation for North Side Canal Company
which paid more than its fair share, but had greater voting power, according to
Mr. Hansten. This legislation would provide opportunities to ensure water users
are not double-charged for the same water.

Senator Stennett asked for more clarification regarding the inequity of North
Side Canal Company. Mr. Hansten stated that this amendment would correct
the inflated voice that North Side Canal Company was granted in voting
rights concerning issues that only pertain to Water District 37 and paying for
administration matters that only concern water rights in District 37.

Vice Chairman Johnson inquired as to what amount the fee should be, if not
$60,000. Mr. Hansten replied the North Side Canal Company is trying to set laws
in place that are fair. Senator Burtenshaw also questioned the $60,000 fee. Mr.
Hansten indicated he had talked with District 37 Water Master Kevin Lakey, and
between them it was assumed the fee would be between $10,000 and $20,000.

Monica McKinley, representing herself, testified in opposition to S 1005. Ms.
McKinley stated she lives in Meridian and is the water master for the lateral in
her neighborhood. She explained that ditch riders are not paid and are expected
to maintain the main ditches and adjust the water flow. As for cloud seeding in
Blaine County, Ms. McKinley said the ski resort in Sun Valley should bear the
burden of the cost instead of the water users. She asked the Committee to
carefully consider if the fees are reasonable and if they are necessary. Ms.
McKinley also stated this is a Blaine County issue and it could affect the rest
of the state.

Vice Chairman Johnson asked Senator Patrick to respond to Ms. McKinley's
remark about the issue affecting other areas in the state, not just District 37.
Senator Patrick deferred the question to Mr. Arrington. Mr. Arrington said
this bill mandates that water users in a district can vote to follow a negotiated
process. Next, a resolution is passed, as well as a budget, and from that, they
will know what the end result will be.

Senator Stennett said she is involved with Water District 37 and inquired as to
the concerns. Mr. Arrington said the concern is the possibility of rising costs.
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Senator Bair moved to send S 1005 to the floor with a do pass recommendation.
Senator Heider seconded the motion. Senator Guthrie said he would support
the bill but with some concerns, such as getting the water shrink-free and not
hearing a lot of opposition from the affected parties. Senator Stennett indicated
that she had not been notified about significant opposition and will support the
bill. The motion carried by voice vote. Senator Patrick will be the floor sponsor.

Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Johnson.

Vice Chairman Johnson welcomed Jess Byrne, Director, Department of
Environmental Quality (DEQ).

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking - Adoption of Pending Fee Rule. Mr. Byrne
said there are 12 chapters, each of which is an existing rule that was previously
reviewed by the Legislature. He said DEQ's approach was in line with the Red
Tape Reduction Act from Governor Little.

Mr. Byrne stated that during summer 2019, DEQ specifically reviewed the rules
to identify and eliminate ones that were obsolete. DEQ will continue that review
as part of a zero-based regulatory executive order, he said. Included in the
Omnibus Rule Docket are six fee rule chapters that do not have any revisions.
They are:

+ IDAPA 58.01.07 Rules Regulating Underground Storage Tank Systems
» |IDAPA 58.01.08 Idaho Rules for Public Drinking Water Systems

+ IDAPA 58.01.09 Rules Regulating Swine Facilities

» IDAPA 58.01.11 Ground Water Quality Rule

» |IDAPA 58.01.14 Rules Governing Fees for Environmental Operating Permits,
Licenses, and Inspection Services

- IDAPA 58.01.18 Idaho Land Remediation Rules

Tiffany Floyd, Air Quality Division Administrator, DEQ, presented an overview
of incorporation by reference for IDAPA 58.01.01 Rules for the Control of

Air Pollution in Idaho. A public notice appeared in the September 16, 2020,
Administrative Bulletin and a public hearing was held on October 7, 2020. No
oral or written comments were received. This rule docket was approved by the
Board of DEQ on November 5, 2020.

Michael McCurdy, Waste Management and Remediation Division Administrator,
DEQ, said there are two new rules since the last annual incorporation

by reference. The first one added aerosol cans to the universal waste
regulations. Aerosol cans typically have flammable propellent and can

contain other constituents that characterize them as hazardous waste. With
this new rule, businesses can manage their waste aerosol cans under the
streamlined universal waste regulations instead of the full hazardous waste
regulations. The second rule is management standards for hazardous waste
pharmaceuticals and an amendment to the PO75 listing for nicotine. This rule
is a tailored set of management standards specifically designed to reduce

the complexity of hazardous waste regulations for industrial companies that
manage pharmaceutical and retail waste. It applies only to hazardous waste
pharmaceuticals and the entities that generate them. These standards clarify
generator size, accumulation limits, training requirements, and disposal options
for pharmacies and retailers. Mr. McCurdy stated the rule is neither broader in
scope nor more stringent than federal regulations and does not enact an activity
that is not required by the federal government.
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Mr. McCurdy discussed IDAPA 58.01.06 Solid Waste Management Rules. This
was initiated in response to the Red Tape Reduction Act to remove language
as well as evaluate and modify restrictive word usage without changing the
meaning or the content of that law. Various sections throughout the solid waste
management rules were identified for deletion, simplification, or consolidation
with other sections. A public hearing was held October 7, 2020, and no
comments were received.

Mr. McCurdy said there were four areas that essentially repeated the exact
same wording and it was condensed into one section. Those changes resulted
in the reduction of 1,547 words, including 44 restricted words, and eliminated 4
pages of rules. The rulemaking was administrative in nature.

PASSED THE Vice Chairman Johnson passed the gavel to Chairman Vick.
GAVEL:
ADJOURNED: There being no further business at this time, Chairman Vick adjourned the

meeting at 2:51 p.m.

Senator Vick Juanita Budell
Chair Secretary

SENATE RESOURCES & ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE
Monday, February 01, 2021—Minutes—Page 4



AGENDA
SENATE RESOURCES & ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE
1:30 P.M.
Room WW55
Wednesday, February 03, 2021
Limited public seating will be available in the committee room. For members

of the public to observe the meeting, please click on the following link:
https://www.idahoptv.org/shows/idahoinsession/

SUBJECT DESCRIPTION PRESENTER
Presentation Budget and Policy Rob Sepich, Senior
Budget & Policy
Analyst, LSO
Ominbus Pending Fee Rules
Docket No. Idaho Department of Water Resources and Idaho Mat Weaver, Deputy
37-0000-2000F  Water Resource Board - Notice of Omnibus Director, Idaho
Rulemaking - Adoption of Pending Fee Rule Department of Water
(Page 266-474) Resources

If you have written testimony, please provide a copy of it along with the
name of the person or organization responsible to the committee secretary
to ensure accuracy of records.

COMMITTEE MEMBERS COMMITTEE SECRETARY
Chairman Vick Sen Guthrie Juanita Budell

Vice Chairman Johnson Sen Burtenshaw Room: WW37

Sen Bair Sen Stennett Phone: 332-1323

Sen Heider Sen Rabe Email: sres@senate.idaho.gov

Sen Patrick


https://www.idahoptv.org/shows/idahoinsession/
http://adminrules.idaho.gov/legislative_books/2021/fee/21S_Fee_ResEnv.pdf#nameddest=G33.1004857

MINUTES
SENATE RESOURCES & ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

DATE: Wednesday, February 03, 2021

TIME: 1:30 P.M.

PLACE: Room WW55

MEMBERS Chairman Vick, Vice Chairman Johnson, Senators Bair, Heider, Patrick, Guthrie,
PRESENT: Burtenshaw, Stennett, and Rabe

ABSENT/ None

EXCUSED:

NOTE: The sign-in sheet, testimonies and other related materials will be retained with

the minutes in the committee's office until the end of the session and will then be
located on file with the minutes in the Legislative Services Library.

CONVENED: Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:33 p.m.

INTRODUCTION: Chairman Vick welcomed Rob Sepich, who was set to provide a presentation
regarding budget and policy to the Committee.

PRESENTATION: Rob Sepich, Senior Budget and Policy Analyst, LSO, said his presentation would
cover supplemental budget requests for fiscal years 2021 - 2022. Mr. Sepich
introduced Matthew Reiber, Division of Financial Management, Office of the
Governor, to assist in answering questions if needed.

Mr. Sepich addressed the requests from the Department of Environmental
Quality (DEQ). One request was for $311,300 from the Idaho Pollutant Discharge
Elimination System Program (IPDES) to replace a portion of the 5 percent General
Fund holdback. These one-time funds would pay salaries for a beneficial use
recognizance coordinator from Lewiston, an analyst from Coeur d'Alene, and a
record specialist from Twin Falls.

The next request was for a budget realignment. There is a 10 percent cap when
transferring money from one fund to another. This request was to move some
appropriation from the water quality program to the administrative program.

The final request from DEQ was regarding Governor Brad Little's "Building Idaho's
Future" plan. The Governor recommended two one-time General Fund cash
transfers of $8,181,700 to the Water Pollution Control Fund (WPCF) and $1 million
to the Agricultural Best Management Practices Fund (Ag BMP Fund). The funding
transferred to the WPCF would support 18 proposed public drinking water and
wastewater systems in communities that serve fewer than 5,500 people. The
funding for the Ag BMP Fund would focus on nonpoint source projects to improve
water quality in bodies of water across the state. The Governor provided an
updated revised recommendation of $2 million appropriated from WPCF in order to
do some nonpoint source work in the Coeur d'Alene area.

Mr. Sepich said the Governor is recommending some "dedicated fund
appropriation" (or "spending authority", as it is called in some agencies) in order

to expend those dollars. Mr. Sepich said a few years ago, the Legislature put
$500,000 of General Funds into the Ag BMP Fund in order to do voluntary nonpoint
source projects across the state. Over time, they have seen that doesn't work very
well. This year, new legislation will be brought forth to create a fund so they can
have that dedicated spending capacity.



DISCUSSION:

Senator Stennett inquired about the public drinking water and wastewater systems
of existing systems. She also requested more information about monies from DEQ
and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to help communities clean up their
water systems. Mr. Sepich said he would get that information for her.

Senator Stennett then asked about the voluntary nonpoint source project for the
Ag BMP Fund and whether it is intended to help clean up nitrates and fertilizers.

Mr. Sepich said this is a popular program that helps clean up nitrates. There is

a time lag due to a three-year grant cycle, so that is why DEQ is asking to create
a dedicated fund.

Vice Chairman Johnson inquired if there will be a limit on the Ag BMP Fund
projects. Mr. Sepich replied that he has not seen a cap. The largest expenditure is
$250,000 for some work in the Treasure Valley area. These projects are generally
on a 60/40 split with the Idaho Soil and Water Conservation Commission.

The next item to be discussed was the Department of Lands (IDL) fire suppression
transfer. Mr. Sepich said the Governor recommended $20 million of the General
Fund be deposited into the wild fire suppression fund. There is about $34 million in
the fund at this time, but IDL expects to pay some additional costs from previous
years and also anticipates additional costs for the coming year. Mr. Sepich said
generally, there is about $21 to $23 million expended each year on battling fires

in ldaho.

Mr. Sepich then addressed the request for the Idaho Department of Parks and
Recreation (IDPR). The Governor requested a transfer of $3 million from the
General Fund to the dedicated IDPR fund. The recommended appropriation is to
be used for projects including but not limited to the Sheridan Property Acquisition at
Castle Rocks State Park, the Idaho Centennial Trail improvements, Land of Yankee
Fork rehabilitation at Bayhorse, replacement of the Bruneau Dunes Observatory,
and septic repairs at Massacre Rocks State Park.

Mr. Sepich said the Governor recommended a $50 million transfer from the
General Fund to the continuously appropriated Water Management Fund. The
Idaho Department Water Resource (IDWR) Board has been working on projects
including the raising of the Anderson Ranch reservoir enlargement project, the
water supply for the Mountain Home Air Force Base, and the recharge projects in
the Upper Snake River Valley. Mr. Sepich said the State has until December to
start construction on the Anderson Ranch project so that they won't lose out on the
federal funding that was appropriated by Congress.

Senator Stennett inquired about the water for the Mountain Home Air Force Base
and the recharge for the Upper Valley. Mr. Sepich deferred to Mathew Weaver,
Deputy Director, IDWR. Mr. Weaver responded by saying there are a number of
projects being looked at above the American Falls Reservoir for the Upper Valley.
One is referred to as the Roberts Pipeline and it would divert water out of the Snake
River and pipe it up toward the Mud Lake area.

Senator Guthrie inquired about the time frame of the recommended projects.
Mr. Weaver said two of the projects, Anderson Ranch and Mountain Home Air
Force Base, costs tens of millions of dollars, and $50 million as recommended by
the Governor — would be a good start for one of the projects. Senator Guthrie
then inquired about the distribution of funds. Mr. Weaver stated that the money is
overseen by the IDWR Board.
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GAVEL:
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37-0000-2000F

Mr. Sepich presented the request for the Governor's Office of Energy and Mineral
Resources, which was $157,600. Of this request, $60,600 is from the Indirect
Cost Recovery Fund and $97,000 from federal funds. The Office is requesting the
ability to be able to expend those funds. The Energy Program does auditing and
makes projections for energy reliance across the State such as weatherization of
schools and fire department buildings.

Chairman Vick asked Mr. Sepich to share comparative agency summaries that
he prepared for the meeting. Mr. Sepich said the synopses compares what a
department originally requested to what the Governor recommended. Mr. Sepich
provided copies of the comparative summaries for DEQ, IDFG, IDL, IDPR, IDWR,
and the Office of Energy and Mineral Resources. Of the six summaries, only three
were discussed. Chairman Vick asked Mr. Sepich if he could return another day
and present the remaining three. Mr. Sepich indicated he could.

Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Johnson.

Vice Chairman Johnson welcomed Mr. Weaver to present Docket No.
37-0000-2000F.

Idaho Department of Water Resources and Idaho Water Resource Board -
Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking - Adoption of Pending Fee Rule. Mr. Weaver
said he is not only the Deputy Director of IDWR but also the agency's Rules and
Regulation Officer. This docket is the omnibus rulemaking to reauthorize fee rules
for the IDWR Board. There are 12 fee rule chapters. Mr. Weaver said the rules
were reviewed to identify and eliminate rules that were obsolete, or contrary to
existing law. Categories included administrative appeals, filing fees, water supply
bank lease and rental fees, adjudication application fees, water right licensing
examine fees, injection and geothermal well permit fees, design review fees for
mine tailing and empowerment structures and some select dams, stream channel
alteration permit fees, water right application fees, advertisement and mailing fees,
well drilling permit fees, and application licensing fees for well drillers. No fee
amounts were changed in any of the rules.

Mr. Weaver stated the review involved staff from all IDWR bureaus who are experts
in these programs. They eliminated 1 chapter, 21 percent of the rules, and about
21 percent of the restrictive words. They made miscellaneous edits to clean up
spelling, grammar, and acronyms, which resulted in improved clarity and word
reduction. Staff was also careful not to change the meaning of any rules where
restrictions were required.

Mr. Weaver said when the rules were presented last year, there were some
concerns from several recreational dredge miners regarding stream channel
alteration rules. In response to those concerns, IDWR and IDL met several times
with Legislators to discuss Rule 61.01 (Standards for Suction Dredges) and Rule
61.03 (Mechanized Equipment Prohibited Below High Water Mark). IDWR Director
Gary Spackman led negotiated rulemaking regarding these rules as part of the
Governor's "Zero-Based Regulation" memo directing staff to initiate that negotiated
rulemaking. Consistent with instructions in the memo, IDWR is scheduled to
publicize the notice of intent of negotiated rulemaking of stream channel rulemaking
in April.

Mr. Weaver stated IDWR plans to renegotiate a rulemaking in May and June with
the objective of presenting a pending rule on this matter to the Legislature next
year. Throughout the reauthorization process, IDWR and the Board coordinated
rulemaking with the ldaho Water Users Association through its many committee
meetings that were held during the past two years.
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Vice Chairman Johnson asked about the stream channel alteration discussion
that is to be held in April. Mr. Weaver said it will be a contentious route as there
are strong opinions on both sides of that rule. There is some concern about the
limitations regarding the nozzle diameter of a recreational dredge mine and the

horsepower on the motor that can be in the river.

Senator Guthrie moved to approve Docket No. 37-0000-2000F. Senator Bair
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Johnson passed the gavel to Chairman Vick.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Vick adjourned the meeting
at 2:40 p.m.

Senator Vick
Chair

Juanita Budell
Secretary
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Chairman Vick, Vice Chairman Johnson, Senators Bair, Heider, Patrick, Guthrie,
Burtenshaw, Stennett, and Rabe

None

The sign-in sheet, testimonies and other related materials will be retained with
the minutes in the committee's office until the end of the session and will then be
located on file with the minutes in the Legislative Services Library.

Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m.

Senator Bair moved to approve the Minutes of January 25, 2021. Senator Patrick
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Vice Chairman Johnson moved to approve the Minutes of January 27, 2021.
Senator Heider seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Supports changes in the winter flood control rule of the Ririe Reservoir
Project to more properly balance the Ririe Reservoir water supply. Senator
Bair said RS 28405 is a concurrent resolution that deals with flood control releases
with the Ririe Dam. It is a multipurpose reservoir that is northwest of Idaho Falls
and is primarily used for flood control. The RS addresses questions and issues
dealing with what are called "flood control rule curves." Every dam has a curve that
helps the dam operator determine how water is released based on snow pack,
rainfall, temperature, and climate in order to prevent floods.

Senator Burtenshaw moved to send RS 28405 to print. Senator Heider seconded
the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Allows irrigation districts to fill irrigation district board vacancies with
members living within their irrigation district. Senator Anthon presented

RS 28254. He said it allows districts to fill irrigation district board vacancies with
members living in their district. Senator Heider said he thought this vacancy filling
was being done without legislation. Senator Anthon indicated there was a glitch in
the Idaho Code that needed to be fixed, so this RS will make sure the vacancies
are filled correctly.

Senator Guthrie moved to send RS 28254 to print. Senator Bair seconded the
motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Clarifies protection of water delivery facilities from claims of adverse
possession extend to properties owned by water delivery entities. Senator
Anthon presented RS 28255. He stated this RS has to do with adverse possession
of infrastructure with irrigation systems. In Idaho Code, there is currently protection
against those bits of infrastructure that are in easements. Something that is

not protected is the possible adverse connection claims against canals, other
infrastructure, and irrigation systems that are on private property. Senator Anthon
said a related problem exists in his district and this RS makes it clear that ownership
cannot be claimed by adverse possession.



MOTION:

RS 28390

DISCUSSION:

MOTION:

S 1020

TESTIMONY:

DISCUSSION:

Vice Chairman Johnson moved to send RS 28255 to print. Senator Burtenshaw
seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Amendments delete Section 42-1101 which do not apply in Idaho. These
amendments also change other statutes in response to court decisions. Paul
Arrington, Executive Director, Idaho Water Users Association (IWUA), presented
RS 28390. He said it seeks to address some concerns that have plagued ditch
owners and operators for a number of years. There has been an increase in
litigation involving the rights and responsibilities associated with ditch and canal
easements. Last year, there were two pieces of litigation that was cause for
concern. One was litigation as to the ability to access canals and the other required
10 days written notice to do work on canals. Both are infeasible for the work that
has to be done on canals, he said.

Senator Patrick inquired if this will apply to irrigation companies as well as districts.
Mr. Arrington said it applies to all ditches and canals, regardless of who owns

or operates them. Senator Patrick stated that pipelines go through some of his
property and housing developments have been built on top of them and asked that
he is kept informed. Mr. Arrington said they were mindful of the reality that these
ditches are on other people's properties as they work through the process.

Senator Guthrie moved to send RS 28390 to print. Senator Patrick seconded the
motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Landowners, recreation. Senator Harris said the Idaho Water Users Association
(IWUA) helped prompt S 1020. It amends Idaho Code and mainly deals with
definitions that includes water facilities, camps, park grounds, and property held
by an owner. It clarifies recreational activity including traveling across land owned
by others for the purpose of recreating.

Senator Harris stated the bill accomplishes four objectives: 1.) It amends the
definition of land to include items that are used for recreation; 2.) It amends the
definition of owners and interests associated with land; 3.) It defines the term
"recreational purpose"; and 4.) It adds additional activities such as shooting,
trapping, and use of off-highway vehicles.

Paul Kline, Deputy Director, Idaho Department of Fish and Game, testified in
support of S 1020. He said the proposed amendments to Idaho Code § 36-1604
will help support continued or increased recreational access. Mr. Kline said the bill
would clarify and expand limitations on liability for landowners allowing recreational
opportunity without charge to the public.

Mr. Arrington thanked Senator Harris for sponsoring S 1020 for IWUA. The
recreational trespass statute is providing an incentive to open up property to the
public for recreational opportunities. Water users are regularly asked to open up
facilities for recreational purposes, whether it be trails along canals, and that sparks
liability concerns. Mr. Arrington said the statute speaks to water but doesn't speak
to the canals, laterals, and ponds that are used regularly. For clarity purposes, the
term "premises" was replaced with the word "land", Mr. Arrington added.

Senator Stennett asked what kinds of activities would be allowed along canals
besides duck hunting. Mr. Arrington said generally the requests IWUA receive
are to use recreational trails or walking paths. Hunting requests are usually made
for ponds. Senator Stennett asked if, by granting an exception from liability, there
would not be indirect permission to trespass or access the property. Mr. Arrington
responded by saying the exception only applies to a specific part of the land, in
this case, canal roads.
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Senator Bair asked for clarification regarding implied permission. Mr. Arrington
said nothing requires or is implied that the land is open. The landowner or operator
must make that decision.

Benn Brocksome, Founder, Idaho Sportsmen, said that as more people move to
Idaho and enjoy recreating, S 1020 facilitates such activities by allowing private
landowners the protections they need to feel comfortable opening up their property.
Mr. Brocksome said they are grateful for the sponsor and the other organizations
that worked in drafting this legislation.

Senator Stennett asked Mr. Brocksome if a person would be responsible for the
care of their injuries if they sustained them on a landowner's property after receiving
permission to use it. Mr. Brocksome replied that was correct.

Senator Harris closed the discussion by saying S 1020 is a good bill that reflects a
lot of work done by IWUA and others. He respectfully asked that it be sent to the
floor with a do pass recommendation.

Senator Bair moved to send S 1020 to the floor with a do pass recommendation.
Senator Burtenshaw seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.
Senator Harris will be the floor sponsor.

There being no further business at this time, Chairman Vick adjourned the meeting
at 2:00 p.m.

Senator Vick
Chair

Juanita Budell
Secretary
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Chairman Vick called the meeting of the Senate Resources and Environment
Committee (Committee) to order at 1:30 p.m.

Senator Rabe moved to approve the Minutes of February 1, 2021. Vice
Chairman Johnson seconded the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Removes responsibility of the Office of the Attorney General. Senator
Harris presented RS 28326C1. Senator Harris said this legislation removes the
responsibility of the Office of the Attorney General to provide legal representation
to the Idaho Department of Lands (IDL) and allows IDL to hire or contract its own
legal counsel. Senator Harris stated that having the Attorney General's Office
represent IDL is a conflict of interest because the Attorney General is a member
of the State Board of Land Commissioners.

Senator Stennett inquired as to what precipitated the reason for this RS.
Senator Harris said it was because there is an appearance of a conflict of
interest. Senator Harris also said that he has heard from some constituents who
are unhappy and view the legal representation as a problem.

Senator Heider moved to send RS 28326C1 to print. Senator Bair seconded
the motion. The motion carried by voice vote.

Chairman Vick welcomed Ms. Tammy Overacker of Salmon, Idaho, who was
appointed to the Ouftfitters and Guides Licensing Board (OGLB) for a term
commencing August 31, 2020, and expiring April 20, 2023. He asked her to tell
the Committee why she would like to fill this seat.

Ms. Overacker stated she has worked in the outfitting industry in Salmon for 28
years. She said she started in bookkeeping and worked her way up through
the ranks. She is currently the general manager of Flying Resort Ranches and
also owns two properties in the wilderness area, including the Frank Church
River of No Return Wilderness. Ms. Overacker said duties include dealing
with recreational activities, river floaters, the private pilot sector, rental cabins,
and fall hunting.

Ms. Overacker said she has "hands-on" experiences with the industry including
the Idaho Department of Fish and Game (IDFG) and governmental affairs. Ms.
Overacker indicated that she will be able to help with issues that might involve
OGLB.



PASSED THE
GAVEL:

WELCOME:

DOCKET NO:
58-0000-2000F

Senator Heider inquired how Ms. Overacker felt about the process of issuance
of hunting tags to outfitters. Ms. Overacker indicated that she would like to see
reductions come from the nonresident and nonguided issuance of tags rather
than from residents. Because of lower game counts in some areas, there needs
to be reductions in the number of hunters, she said.

Ms. Overacker said her company employs 28 people, with a payroll of a half
million dollars each year, and she feels they are significant to the local economy.

Senator Heider asked Ms. Overacker if she can work with IDFG in an
objective manner and understand their perspective when making decisions. Ms.
Overacker responded by saying she has worked closely with IDFG for several
years and has a very good relationship with them.

Chairman Vick passed the gavel to Vice Chairman Johnson.

Vice Chairman Johnson welcomed Jess Byrne, Director, Department of
Environmental Quality (DEQ) and asked him to summarize the discussion of this
docket, which was held February 1.

Notice of Omnibus Rulemaking — Adoption of Pending Fee Rule. Mr. Byrne
reminded the Committee there were 12 rule chapters in Docket 58-0000-2000F.
Six of the fee rule chapters had no changes and six chapters did. At the previous
meeting, three chapters were discussed, and today the remaining three chapters
were due to be presented. He introduced Michael McCurdy, Waste Management
and Remediation Division Administrator, DEQ, who was tasked to review them
for the Committee.

Mr. McCurdy said the rules for processing by cyanidation were negotiated and
are included in the omnibus rule docket. These rules established the procedures
and requirements for the issuance and maintenance of a permit to construct and
operate enclosed cyanidation facilities. Such facilities are intended to contain,
treat, or dispose of processed water or processed contaminated water containing
cyanide processes, utilizing cyanide to extract various metals such as gold, silver,
and copper from ores.

Mr. McCurdy said to move away from the prescriptive design and construction
requirements in the current rule, DEQ held 10 negotiated rulemaking meetings
between May 3, 2019, and June 10, 2020. DEQ received and discussed
comments during the rulemaking meetings. DEQ's rules are broader in scope
and more stringent than federal regulations, Mr. McCurdy said. The federal
government does not regulate cyanidation facilities. A major change in the rule
was making the preliminary design report mandatory as opposed to letting it
being optional in the current rule. Approval of the preliminary design report does
not authorize construction operation or modification of a cyanidation facility. Also,
the report is not part of the 180-day period for issuing a notice of rejection or
approval of a permit.

Next, Mr. McCurdy discussed fees in the cost recovery rule for processing permit
applications. The current rule from 2006 requires applicants to submit a fee
ranging from $5,000 to $20,000, depending on the tons of ore processed during
the life of the facility. The current rule also includes an option for the applicant

to enter into an agreement with DEQ for actual costs incurred to process an
application and issue a final permit in lieu of paying a fee. The cost recovery
approach is necessary to provide the flexibility required to assess reasonable fees
on applicants proposing facilities that can vary substantially in complexity, size,
and size-specific conditions. The approach is also necessary to accommodate
the option for an applicant to propose alternatives to the design requirements.
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Mr. McCurdy said the changes in the next section move away from what
essentially amounted to a one-size-fits-all double liner with leak detection
requirements for all cyanidation facilities. These changes were rewritten from
the 2006 rule to clarify common cyanidation, facility design criteria, and liner
system design criteria that would be applicable to all cyanidation facilities. The
Department of Environmental Quallity (DEQ) revised the next section which
covers financial assurance in the pending federal review book, to account for the
change during the 2020 Legislative Session. This change was necessary to
address the timeline conflict between the Department of Lands processes for
approval of the permanent closure plan and approval of financial assurance. The
due process is related to cyanidation permit issuance. DEQ held a public hearing
on October 7, 2020 according to Mr. McCurdy and received no comments.
However, DEQ did receive written comments from the ldaho Mining Association
and the ldaho Conservation League. DEQ made a few revisions, including some
grammatical corrections, to the rule as a result of those comments.

Vice Chairman Johnson said he inquired about cyanidation requirements at a
previous meeting and wondered if this rule was about the Stibnite Gold Project.
Mr. McCurdy said yes and it was what Midas Gold is waiting on to move forward
with its permit application.

Dr. Mary Anne Nelson, Surface and Wastewater Division Administrator, DEQ,
presented portions of Docket No. 58-0000-2000F regarding the rules regulating
the Idaho Pollution Discharge Elimination program (IPDES). The Environmental
Agency dedicated authority to DEQ for IPDES in June, 2018 and DEQ is working
under a phased implementation schedule to take full authority of this program.

Dr. Nelson said DEQ will have full authority from EPA in July 2021. As part of
this delegated authority, DEQ is required to keep the rules regulating the program
up-to-date and has up to two years to ensure that changes to the federal rules
are reflected in the State's program.

DEQ updated the rules so they would be consistent with federal regulations. DEQ
took public comment through October 16, and held a public hearing on October 7.
DEQ received no comments on this proposed rule. DEQ does not anticipate any
additional cost to the regulated entities, and based on this action, no controversial
issues were raised during the public comment period.

Dr. Nelson stated some concerns were brought forward about the strain on state
resources by not including a fee for small-scale suction dredging. DEQ decided
to table that discussion for the specific fee schedule evaluation.

DEQ made small changes to the chapter, such as minor grammatical and
typographical corrections. Specific changes included the definition of waters of
the United States. DEQ updated this particular definition to ensure compliance
with the Navigable Waters Protection Rule, which EPA passed in April, 2020.

Dr. Nelson said DEQ updated the definition of "equivalent dwelling unit" to clarify
who will be charged fees under the municipal rate, which involves publicly and
privately owned treatment works and how those fees will be calculated. This
applies to systems treating domestic sewage. The revised chapter clarifies the
term "average household size" as that used by the US Census Bureau. DEQ
added the definition of "proposed settlement” of a state enforcement agreement
action, clarifying that particular item.

DEQ added definitions for "pesticide residues" and "pesticide discharges”, and
removed some unnecessary requirements for pesticide applicators filling out
forms. DEQ outlined requirements needed on an application for nondomestic
individual discharges. If a facility has collected and analyzed data less that is four
and one half years old, then that data is considered good and can be submitted.
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DEQ also made another change if an applicant is operating or requesting to
operate under a variance. Now, that form is to be included with the application.
Regarding treatment works, data must be submitted to the agency within 24
months of commencing discharge. The applicant is required to report the number
of significant industrial users and nonsignificant categorical industrial users
discharging to the collection system.

Dr. Nelson stated DEQ updated public notification. It now reads that in lieu of
notification in a newspaper, notices of draft permits may be published on the
DEQ website. Also, DEQ adjusted the fee schedule to exclude small-scale
section dredges from IPDES fees. Currently, individuals operating small-scale
suction dredges that are covered under the general permit do not have a fee
associated with their permit. If an individual who cannot be covered under the
general permit were to apply for an individual permit, they would be subjec